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Cambridge City Council 

Licensing Committee 
 

Date:  Monday, 24 June 2024 

Time:  10.30 am 

Venue:  Council Chamber, The Guildhall, Market Square, Cambridge, CB2 
3QJ [access the building via Peashill entrance] 

Contact:   democratic.services@cambridge.gov.uk, tel:01223 457000 
 
Agenda 
 
Member’s Licensing & Enforcement verbal update 
 
9.00 to 10.00 AM  -  Committee Room One 

1    Apologies  

2    Declarations of Interest  

3    Minutes (Pages 3 - 8) 

4    Public Questions  

5    Standard Hybrid Vehicle Report (Pages 9 - 56) 
 

Public Document Pack
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Licensing Committee Members: McPherson (Chair), Bird (Vice-Chair), 
Bick, Blackburn-Horgan, Clough, Griffin, Moore, Pounds, Wade and Young 

Alternates: Bennett, Davey and Flaubert 
 

Information for the public 
The public may record (e.g. film, audio, tweet, blog) meetings which are open 
to the public.  
 
For full information about committee meetings, committee reports, councillors 
and the democratic process:  

 Website: http://democracy.cambridge.gov.uk  

 Email: democratic.services@cambridge.gov.uk 

 Phone: 01223 457000 
 
This Meeting will be live streamed to the Council’s YouTube page. You can 
watch proceedings on the livestream or attend the meeting in person. 
 
Those wishing to address the meeting will be able to do so virtually via 
Microsoft Teams, or by attending to speak in person. You must contact 
Democratic Services democratic.services@cambridge.gov.uk by 12 noon two 
working days before the meeting. 
 
The full text of any public question must be submitted in writing by 
noon two working days before the date of the meeting or it will not be 
accepted. All questions submitted by the deadline will be published on 
the meeting webpage before the meeting is held. 
 
Further information on public speaking will be supplied once registration and 
the written question / statement has been received. 

 

http://democracy.cambridge.gov.uk/
mailto:democratic.services@cambridge.gov.uk
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LICENSING COMMITTEE 29 January 2024 
 10.00  - 11.30 am 
 
Present:  Councillors McPherson (Chair), Bird (Vice-Chair), Bennett, Carling, 
Griffin, Levien, Moore, Pounds and Wade 
 
Officers 
Environmental Health Manager: Yvonne O'Donnell 
Environmental Health and Licensing Support Team Leader: Luke Catchpole 
Committee Manager: Sarah Steed  
Meeting Producer: James Goddard  
 
Present virtually: 
Legal Advisor: Elizabeth Lanlehin 
 

FOR THE INFORMATION OF THE COUNCIL 

24/1/Lic Apologies 
 
Apologies were received from Councillor Nethsingha. 

24/2/Lic Declarations of Interest 
 
No declarations of interest were made. 

24/3/Lic Minutes 
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 11 September 2023 were approved as a 
correct record and signed by the Chair. 

24/4/Lic Public Questions 
 
It was noted that the rules around public speaking had changed and there was 
now a requirement to provide the text of any public question 2 days in advance 
of the meeting. The Chair exercised their discretion to permit members of the 
public to ask their questions despite not providing the text in advance of the 
meeting but reminded the members of the public about the new requirements 
for any future meeting that they would attend.   
 
Question 1 (from the Vice-Chair of Cambridge Licensed Taxis which 
represented about 162 licensed drivers in Cambridge) 

Public Document Pack
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i. In relation to the proposed charges (agenda item 5 - Annual Review of 

Licensing Fees and Charges 2024-25), did not have an issue with 
charges being increased by 11% as taxi meters had been increased by 
this value last year. Queried why some increases in charges were higher 
than this percentage value increase. The one-year Hackney Carriage 
licence charge increase stood out as this had been increased by 200-
300%. Queried this level of increase. 

 
The Environmental Health Manager responded: 

i. Increases to fees were made to reflect the true cost of running the taxi 

licencing service. Some fees had increased more than others. Noted that 

following a consultation with the Chair of the Committee that the Annual 

Driver’s Licence fee had been reduced. This service was run on a cost 

recovery basis, the fees were adjusted to ensure that the Council 

recovered costs for running the service. 

 

Supplementary Question 

i. Asked that the charges were made publicly available.  

ii. Asked if the extension of hybrid vehicle licensing was going to be 

discussed today. The trade welcomed the extension.  

 
The Environmental Health Manager responded: 

i. Noted that the fee structure for taxi licence had been published within the 
Committee report: Agenda for Licensing Committee on Monday, 29th 
January, 2024, 10.30 am - Cambridge Council 

ii. A report regarding hybrid taxi vehicles would be considered by the 
Committee and was item 6 within the agenda.   

24/5/Lic Annual Review of Licensing Fees and Charges 2024-25 
 
The Committee received a report from the Environmental Health Manager. 
 
The report set out the revised fees and charges for licences and associated 
items, which were proposed to be made with effect from 1st April 2024. The 
approved charges would be submitted to Full Council to note on 15th February 
2024. 
 
In response to Members’ questions the Environmental Health Manager said 
the following: 
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i. Advised that fees were set on a cost recovery basis. Fee levels were not 
set to make a profit.  

ii. Agreed to discuss with the Chair how information could be provided to 
the taxi trade which set out the average cost increases for fees. 

 
The Committee:  
 
Resolved (unanimously):  

i. To approve the level of the fees and charges with effect from 1 April 
2024, as set out in Appendix E of the officer’s report. 

ii. To request officers to communicate changes with members of the public, 
businesses and taxi trade. 

24/6/Lic Environmental Consideration for Taxi and Private Hire 
Licensing Policy 
 
The Committee received a report from the Environmental Health Manager. 
 
The purpose of the report was to consider the Environmental Considerations 
Vehicles Policy within the Hackney Carriage and Private Hire vehicle fleet and 
review the decision effective from June 2022 to allow saloon vehicles standard 
hybrids with emission levels of 120g/km of CO2 to be licensed until June 2024, 
when the situation would be reviewed.  
 
The Committee:  
 
Resolved (unanimously):  

i. To remove the inclusion of standard hybrid saloon vehicles within the 
policy with emissions levels of less than 120g/km of CO2 with effect from 
June 2024.  

24/7/Lic Cumulative Impact Assessment 
 
The Committee received a report from the Environmental Health and Licensing 
Support Team Leader. 
 
The report advised that the Cumulative Impact Assessment was published in 
March 2021 as a stand-alone document and needed to be reviewed every 3 
years. 
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Members were advised that the recommendation would be a recommendation 
to Council to approve the Cumulative Impact Assessment as set out in 
Appendix C of the officer’s report. 
 
The Committee:  
 
Resolved (unanimously) to recommend to Council:   

i. To approve the draft Cumulative Impact Assessment attached to the 
officer’s report as Appendix C taking into consideration the results of the 
public consultation exercise as summarised in Appendix D of the officer’s 
report and the information provided by Cambridge Constabulary and 
Public Health as attached in Appendix E of the officer’s report. 

 
 
 

The meeting ended at 11.30 am 
 
 
 
 

CHAIR 
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LICENSING COMMITTEE 23 May 2024 
 5.25  - 5.30 pm 
 
Present:  Councillors McPherson (Chair), Bird (Vice-Chair), Blackburn-
Horgan, Clough, Griffin, Moore, Pounds, Wade and Young 
 

FOR THE INFORMATION OF THE COUNCIL 

24/8/Lic Appointment of Sub Committees 
 
The Licensing Sub Committees will comprise 3 members and will be taken 
from the membership of the Licensing Committee. 
 
The Licensing Sub Committees will be organised by the Committee Manager 
as and when required. 
 
An updated list of the responsibilities delegated to the Sub Committees was 
set out in the 23 May (11.05am) meeting Information Pack.  Agenda for 
Council on Thursday, 23rd May, 2024, 11.05 am - Cambridge Council 
 

The meeting ended at 5.30 pm 
 
 
 
 

CHAIR 
 
 

 
 

Public Document Pack
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AMENDMENT TO ENVIRONMENTAL CONSIDERATION OF THE 

HACKNEY CARRIAGE AND PRIVATE HIRE TAXI POLICY 

To:  
Licensing Committee     24/06/2024 

Report by:  

Yvonne O'Donnell, Environmental Health Manager  

Tel: 01223 - 457951  Email: yvonne.odonnell@cambridge.gov.uk 

Wards affected:  

All 

 
 
 
 

1. Introduction / Executive Summary 
 

1.1 The purpose of this report is to review the decision made by the 

Licensing Committee on 29th January 2024 regarding the 

Environmental Considerations vehicles policy within the Hackney 

Carriage and Private Hire vehicle fleet. The decision made confirmed 

that as of 30th June 2024, all saloon vehicle standard hybrids with 

emission levels of 120g/km of CO2 would no longer be licensed by 

Cambridge City Council. This was in line with the decision made in 

June 2022 to allow standard hybrid vehicles to be licensed until June 

2024. 

1.2 The taxi trade have requested via a petition signed by 177 taxi drivers  

and 10 impact statements that the decision made on 29th January 2024 

to be reviewed and for the licensing of standard hybrid vehicles to be 

extended past June 2024 to June 2026 
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2. Recommendations 
 

2.1 Members of the Licensing Committee are recommended: 

i) to confirm the decision made on 29th January 2024 and remove 

the inclusion of standard hybrids within the policy with emissions 

of less than 120g/km of CO2 with effect of 30th June 2024.  

ii) to note that 14 standard hybrid vehicles are affected by the policy 

from 1 July to 30 June 2026 – the date the trade have suggested 

to delay implementation. 

iii) to agree the Environmental Considerations part of the Hackney 

Carriage  and Private Hire Licensing Policy as attached to this 

report as Appendix A.   

3. Background 

3.1 There is a need to reduce polluting emissions to improve poor air 

quality in City locations dominated by emissions from buses, taxis and 

service vehicles.  This must be achieved whilst maintaining sufficient 

levels of access and capacity for travel in the City, for the vehicles using 

those areas. 

 

3.2 This can only be achieved by intervening to ensure uptake of Ultra-low 

and Zero emission technologies within those vehicle fleets. 

3.3 In October 2016 Members amended the Hackney Carriage and Private 

Hire Policy to include a commitment to implement changes to increase 

the uptake of Ultra-Low and Zero emission vehicles, such as hybrid and 

electric. 

 

3.4 Under the current policy, vehicles which are Ultra-Low emission are: 

 Plug in hybrid vehicles (less than 75g/km of CO2) 

 Extended Range electric vehicles (E-REV) (less than 75g/km of CO2) 

 

3.5 Zero emission vehicles are those which emit no emissions during their 

operation.  These vehicles are: 

 Electric only vehicles 

 Fuel cell vehicles (e.g. hydrogen) 
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3.6 The UK government has a long term vision for all new cars and vans to 

be zero emission by 2040 and for nearly every car and van to be zero 

emission by 2050.  These recommendations fit with national policy. 

 

3.7 The Central Government Office for Low Emission Vehicles (OLEV) 

provides funding to support a rapid electric charging infrastructure for 

taxis. 

 

3.8 Financial support for rapid charging infrastructure for taxis was 

committed by the City Council at Full Council in February 2016. 

3.9  The Policy was implemented in 2018, and in April 2020 all new 

Licensed Saloon Vehicles were to be Zero or Ultra-Low Emission 

 

3.10 However, due to Brexit, the pandemic, the crisis in Ukraine, the 

availability of such vehicles were becoming more difficult to obtain, and 

there was also a waiting period of up to a year to purchase those type 

of vehicles and therefore to support the taxi trade there was a need to 

build in flexibility into the policy to allow standard hybrids with emissions 

of less than 120g/km of CO2. 

3.11 Saloon Vehicles standard hybrids with emission levels of less than 

120g/km of CO2 were allowed to be licensed with effect of June 2022 

until June 2024 when it would be reviewed. 

3.12 A review took place and evidence indicated that the availability and 

waiting time to obtain electric or ultra-low emission vehicles had 

improved. In addition, the relative cost of electricity has been falling, 

which has improved the real or inflation adjusted cost of operating an 

electric vehicle.   

 

3.13 On 29th January 2024, members of the Licensing Committee 

unanimously voted to remove the inclusion of standard hybrid saloon 

vehicles within the policy with emissions levels of less than 120g/km of 

CO2 with effect of June 2024. A copy of the minutes from the meeting is 

attached to this report as Appendix B. 

 

3.14 Following communications with the trade over this decision, members of 

the trade met with the Chief Executive, the chair of the Licensing 
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Committee and the Environmental Health Manager on the 25th March 

2024 to discuss the decision made and the impact it would have on the 

trade.  

 

3.15 Ahead of this meeting further information was collated by the 

Environmental Health Manager and this was presented at the meeting 

on 25th March 2024. The table of findings is attached to this report as 

Appendix C. A further search was carried out on 11th June 2024 and 

showed the following average cost for the following vehicles: 

 

 Electric; Nissan; Silver; 5,000 miles to 50,000 miles; 2013 onwards; 

£12,819 

 Ultra-Low Plug In; Toyota; Silver; 5,000 miles to 50,000 miles;    

2013 onwards; £32,140  

 Standard Hybrid; Toyota Corolla; Silver; 5,000 miles to 50,000 miles; 

2013 onwards; £18,550 

 

 

3.16 At the meeting it was agreed that the trade would provide any further 

evidence which could give additional context about how this decision 

would impact drivers.  The trade were given until 17th May 2024 to 

submit additional  information.  
 

3.17 By the 17th May 2024, 10 impact statements had been provided. These 

statements are attached to this report as Appendix D. The main points 

raised in the impact statements are the financial difficulties that this 

decision would cause the trade and replicate the concerns raised in the 

petition. Some of the impact statements also question the effectiveness 

of ultra low vehicles compared to standard hybrid vehicles in regards 

the emissions and the actual impact this has on air quality.  

 

3.18 Also by the 17th May 2024, a petition was received. The petition  

 was signed by 177 taxi drivers, who strongly oppose the decision to  

 extend the June 2024 deadline for standard hybrid vehicles due to the 

 financial implications on drivers and their families. A copy of the petition 

  is attached to this report as Appendix E. 
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3.19  South Cambridgeshire District Council have a section on Environmental 

Considerations as part of their Hackney Carriage and Private Hire 

Policy. Their policy states that all Hackney Carriage and Private Hire 

vehicles licensed by South Cambs will be zero or ultra-low emission by 

1st December 2028. The same date is also set for all Wheelchair 

Accessible Vehicles to be zero or ultra-low emissions. This would tie in 

with our current policy of restricting City Centre Access to ultra-low and 

zero emission licensed vehicles only by December 2028. South Cambs 

currently licence around 1400 vehicles, with the vast majority being 

Private Hire Vehicles.   

 

4. Implications 

a) Financial Implications 
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There are no financial implications for the Council. 

b) Staffing Implications 
 

There are no staffing implications. 
 

c) Equality and Poverty Implications 

 

There will be a positive impact on public health, in particular benefitting 
those who live in areas of poor air quality. 

d) Net Zero Carbon, Climate Change and Environmental Implications 

 

The proposals have been assessed with a Medium Positive +M rating – 
This will reduce the overall use of Fossil Fuels and will reduce local CO2 
and polluting emissions as we will require emissions to be less than 
75g/km of CO2. 

e) Procurement Implications 
 

Any projects that require the engagement of external contractors will be 
subject to the Council’s procurement and contract procedure rules 

f) Community Safety Implications 
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Any of the incentives and the vehicles involved would be required to meet 
all the mandatory and mechanical fitness tests.  
 
There would be some benefit to community health which would be as a 
result from the improvements in pollutant levels. 

5. Consultation and communication considerations 
 

6. Background papers 

No background papers were used in the preparation of this report. 

 

 

7. Appendices 

Appendix A - Proposed Environmental Interventions table for Hackney 
Carriage and Private Hire Taxi Policy 

 
Appendix B – Minutes from Licensing Committee on 29th January 2024 
 
Appendix C – Table of Findings presented at meeting on 25th March 2024 
 
Appendix D – Impact statements from trade 
 
Appendix E – Petition from trade 

8. Inspection of papers 
 

To inspect the background papers or if you have a query on the report 
please contact Luke Catchpole, Environmental Health and Licensing 
Support Team Leader, tel: 01223 - 457818, email: 
luke.catchpole@cambridge.gov.uk. 
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29.0 ENVIRONMENTAL CONSIDERATIONS 

 

2 9 . 1  The DfT guidance suggests that authorities may wish to consider how far 

the vehicle licensing policy can and should support local environmental 

policies that the Licensing Authority may have.  They may also decide to set 

vehicle emissions standards by promoting cleaner fuels. Local licensing 

authorities may also wish to note that a review carried out by the 

National Society for Clean Air and Environmental Protection in 2005 found 

taxis were more likely than other vehicles to fail emissions tests. 

 

2 9 . 2  Cambridge City Council considers that every effort should be made to 

improve the efficiency of vehicles licensed to operate in the city by reducing 

the emissions of pollutants such as Nitrous Oxides, Particulate Matter and 

Carbon Dioxide. 

 

2 9 . 3  The European Union has introduced stricter limits on pollutant emissions 

from light road vehicles, particularly for emissions of nitrogen oxides and 

particulates. 

 

2 9 . 4  In  order  to  limit  pollution  caused  by  road  vehicles,  this  Regulation  

introduces common requirements for emissions from motor vehicles and 

their specific replacement parts (Euro 5 and Euro 6 standards). 
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Figure 1 – Chart showing the implementation dates of successive Euro 

Standards and the Nox and PM levels for each of those standards 

 

EURO STANDARD DATE NOX (G/km) PM (G/ km) 

Euro 1 

 

July 1992  0.14 

Euro 2 

 

January 1996  0.08 

Euro 3 

 

January 2000 0.50 0.05 

Euro 4 January 2005 0.25 0.02 

 

Euro 5 

 

September 2009 0.18 0.00 

Euro 6 September 2014 0.08 0.00 
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Table 1 – Table showing the implementation dates of successive Euro Standards 

and the Nox and PM levels for each of those standards. 

 

29.5 Cambridge City declared an Air Quality Management Area in 2004 

because of predicted levels of nitrogen dioxide. An Air Quality 

Management Area (AQMA) is an area identified by Local Authorities 

where the statutory UK air quality objectives are being, or are expected 

to be breached up to the end of 2005, AQMAs are areas where levels of 

air pollution are higher than they should be (as defined by central 

government). 

 

29.6 Levels  of  nitrogen  dioxide  in  central  Cambridge  remain  above  the  

National Objectives; an Air Quality Action Plan was first adopted in 2005 

and a more comprehensive version adopted in 2010.  In 2015 the City 

Council set a policy direction for pursuing a low emission strategy for Buses 

and Taxis within Cambridge over a period of 10 years. 

 

29.7 The 2015-25 Air Quality Action Plan includes a strategy to reduce polluting 

emissions to improve poor air quality in Cambridge City and to develop taxi 

licensing policies to transform the vehicle fleet into a low emission fleet 

which will lead to a significant reduction in emissions and a significant 

improvement in air quality, whilst maintaining sufficient levels of access and 

capacity for travel in the City. 

 

29.8 The following potential incentives and regulatory policies, which are 

designed to encourage and reward the uptake of Ultra- low emission and 

electric vehicles within the taxi fleet, were consulted upon and agreed by 

Members on 19th March 2018: 
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Item Option Rationale Timeframe/ Implementation 

1 Licence Fee Exemption 

for Zero emission, 

Vehicles 

Full Licence Fee Exemption is available for Zero 

Emission Vehicles ONLY.   

The exemption could potentially be for up to 5 

years. 

This is dependent on funding availability. 

With effect from 1 April 

2018  

2 Licence Fee Discount 

for Ultra-Low Emission 

Vehicles (not standard 

hybrids) 

50% Licence Fee discount is available for Ultra-

Low emission vehicles. 

The exemption could potentially be for up to 5 

years. 

This is dependent on funding availability. 

With effect from 1 April 

2018 

3 Extended Age Limit for 

Zero Emission Vehicles 

Zero Emission Vehicles can have an age limit of 

up to 15 years. 

 

This is subject to obtaining a Certificate of 

Compliance every 6 months. 

 

With effect from 1 April 

2018 

4 Extended Age Limit for 

Ultra-Low Vehicles (not 

standard hybrids) 

Ultra-Low emission vehicles can have an age 

limit of up to 12 years. 

 

This is subject to obtaining Certificate of 

Compliance every 6 months. 

 

With effect from 1 April 

2018 

5 A set date for all new 

Licensed Saloon 

Vehicles to be Zero or 

Ultra-Low Emission  

This allows proprietors/ potential proprietors to 

focus on planning to move to Zero or Ultra Low 

emission vehicles by a set date. 

 

With effect from 1 April 

2020  

6 A set date for all 

Licensed Saloon 

Vehicles to be Zero or 

Ultra-Low Emission 

(Battery electric 

vehicles and plug in 

hybrids only) 

This allows proprietors/ potential proprietors to 

focus on planning to move to Zero or Ultra Low 

emission vehicles by a set date and allows 

adequate business planning. 

 

By December 2028 
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7 To reduce the total % of 

Wheelchair Accessible 

Vehicles within the 

Hackney Carriage Fleet 

to 50% 

The % of Wheelchair Accessible Vehicles (WAV) 

to be reduced to 50% within the fleet. 

Proprietors will be offered the chance to ’give up’ 

their Wheelchair Accessible Vehicle on the 

condition it is replaced with a Zero emission 

saloon vehicle.   

This will reduce the number of wheelchair 

accessible taxis from 213 to 163.  

 

With effect from 1 April 

2018 

8 A set date for all 

Wheelchair Accessible 

Vehicles to be Ultra-

Low or Zero Emission 

as and when the market 

allows 

Further to option 7 (above), currently the market 

does not provide Ultra-Low or Zero Emission 

Wheelchair Accessible Vehicles. 

By December 2028. Subject 

to review in 2026 

9 To restrict City Centre 

Access to Ultra-Low 

and Zero Emission 

Licensed Vehicles only 

This is an important factor in ensuring compliance 

with the Ultra-Low and Zero Emission criteria. 

The Greater Cambridge Partnership project 

considers traffic restrictions on key access 

routes.  This policy is outside the Licensing 

powers and would only be deliverable with the co-

operation of the County Council.  However, 

considering changes that have come into effect 

regarding access management of the City Centre 

to Automatic Number Plate Recognition (ANPR) 

there is the potential that this could be delivered. 

By December 2028 

 

29.9 Taxi and Private Hire Handbook, provides further information in regards to 

Ultra-low and Zero emission vehicles. 

 

29.10 To support the Councils Air Quality Action Plan minimum age limits and Euro 

Standards will be maintained and new policy incentives to encourage the 

uptake of zero and ultra-low emission vehicles will be implemented over a 

ten year period:  

 

i) a new vehicle licence will not be granted in respect of a vehicle unless 
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it meets the Euro 5 standard or higher. 

 

ii) a vehicle licence will not be renewed unless the vehicle is less than 11 

years old.  

 

iii) from 1 April 2020 all new licenced saloon vehicles will need to be zero 

or ultra-low emission vehicles. 

 

iv) by 31 December 2028 all licensed saloon vehicles will be zero or ultra-

low emission vehicles. 

 

v) by 31 December 2028 all wheelchair accessible vehicles will be zero 

or ultra-low emission as and when the market allows (this is subject to 

review in 2026). 

 

vi) by 31 December 2028, the City Centre will restrict access to zero and 

ultra-low emission licensed vehicles only. 

 

29.11 To further support the uptake of Ultra- Low and Zero Emission vehicles, on 

30 September 2019, Members agreed no maximum age limit for newly 

licensed Ultra- Low and Zero Emission vehicles. 

 

29.12 With the previous 9-year age limit for petrol and diesel vehicles, this 

will mean that by 2017/18 all the internal combustion fleet licensed will 

be to Euro 5 or 6.  The extended age allowance for low emission vehicles 

reflects their low pollution and supports improvements to air quality in 

Cambridge.  

 

29.13 The term `new` means any vehicle that is being licensed for the first 

time with Cambridge City Council (i.e. a complete new license) or where a 

license is issued on a particular vehicle and then surrendered and 

subsequently an application to license the same vehicle is made.  

 

29.14 Encouraging better maintenance of vehicles could reduce emissions 
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from licensed vehicles further, it is intended that this aspect be tackled 

through education and promotion. 

 

29.15 The Authority recognizes that low emission vehicles can have a positive 

impact on the environment and any application receives for other low and 

ultra-low emission vehicles will be considered on its own merits. 
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LICENSING COMMITTEE 29 January 2024 
 10.00  - 11.30 am 
 
Present:  Councillors McPherson (Chair), Bird (Vice-Chair), Bennett, Carling, 
Griffin, Levien, Moore, Pounds and Wade 
 
Officers 
Environmental Health Manager: Yvonne O'Donnell 
Environmental Health and Licensing Support Team Leader: Luke Catchpole 
Committee Manager: Sarah Steed  
Meeting Producer: James Goddard  
 
Present virtually: 
Legal Advisor: Elizabeth Lanlehin 
 

FOR THE INFORMATION OF THE COUNCIL 

24/1/Lic Apologies 
 
Apologies were received from Councillor Nethsingha. 

24/2/Lic Declarations of Interest 
 
No declarations of interest were made. 

24/3/Lic Minutes 
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 11 September 2023 were approved as a 
correct record and signed by the Chair. 

24/4/Lic Public Questions 
 
It was noted that the rules around public speaking had changed and there was 
now a requirement to provide the text of any public question 2 days in advance 
of the meeting. The Chair exercised their discretion to permit members of the 
public to ask their questions despite not providing the text in advance of the 
meeting but reminded the members of the public about the new requirements 
for any future meeting that they would attend.   
 
Question 1 (from the Vice-Chair of Cambridge Licensed Taxis which 
represented about 162 licensed drivers in Cambridge) 
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i. In relation to the proposed charges (agenda item 5 - Annual Review of 

Licensing Fees and Charges 2024-25), did not have an issue with 
charges being increased by 11% as taxi meters had been increased by 
this value last year. Queried why some increases in charges were higher 
than this percentage value increase. The one-year Hackney Carriage 
licence charge increase stood out as this had been increased by 200-
300%. Queried this level of increase. 

 
The Environmental Health Manager responded: 

i. Increases to fees were made to reflect the true cost of running the taxi 

licencing service. Some fees had increased more than others. Noted that 

following a consultation with the Chair of the Committee that the Annual 

Driver’s Licence fee had been reduced. This service was run on a cost 

recovery basis, the fees were adjusted to ensure that the Council 

recovered costs for running the service. 

 

Supplementary Question 

i. Asked that the charges were made publicly available.  

ii. Asked if the extension of hybrid vehicle licensing was going to be 

discussed today. The trade welcomed the extension.  

 
The Environmental Health Manager responded: 

i. Noted that the fee structure for taxi licence had been published within the 
Committee report: Agenda for Licensing Committee on Monday, 29th 
January, 2024, 10.30 am - Cambridge Council 

ii. A report regarding hybrid taxi vehicles would be considered by the 
Committee and was item 6 within the agenda.   

24/5/Lic Annual Review of Licensing Fees and Charges 2024-25 
 
The Committee received a report from the Environmental Health Manager. 
 
The report set out the revised fees and charges for licences and associated 
items, which were proposed to be made with effect from 1st April 2024. The 
approved charges would be submitted to Full Council to note on 15th February 
2024. 
 
In response to Members’ questions the Environmental Health Manager said 
the following: 
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i. Advised that fees were set on a cost recovery basis. Fee levels were not 
set to make a profit.  

ii. Agreed to discuss with the Chair how information could be provided to 
the taxi trade which set out the average cost increases for fees. 

 
The Committee:  
 
Resolved (unanimously):  

i. To approve the level of the fees and charges with effect from 1 April 
2024, as set out in Appendix E of the officer’s report. 

ii. To request officers to communicate changes with members of the public, 
businesses and taxi trade. 

24/6/Lic Environmental Consideration for Taxi and Private Hire 
Licensing Policy 
 
The Committee received a report from the Environmental Health Manager. 
 
The purpose of the report was to consider the Environmental Considerations 
Vehicles Policy within the Hackney Carriage and Private Hire vehicle fleet and 
review the decision effective from June 2022 to allow saloon vehicles standard 
hybrids with emission levels of 120g/km of CO2 to be licensed until June 2024, 
when the situation would be reviewed.  
 
The Committee:  
 
Resolved (unanimously):  

i. To remove the inclusion of standard hybrid saloon vehicles within the 
policy with emissions levels of less than 120g/km of CO2 with effect from 
June 2024.  

24/7/Lic Cumulative Impact Assessment 
 
The Committee received a report from the Environmental Health and Licensing 
Support Team Leader. 
 
The report advised that the Cumulative Impact Assessment was published in 
March 2021 as a stand-alone document and needed to be reviewed every 3 
years. 
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Members were advised that the recommendation would be a recommendation 
to Council to approve the Cumulative Impact Assessment as set out in 
Appendix C of the officer’s report. 
 
The Committee:  
 
Resolved (unanimously) to recommend to Council:   

i. To approve the draft Cumulative Impact Assessment attached to the 
officer’s report as Appendix C taking into consideration the results of the 
public consultation exercise as summarised in Appendix D of the officer’s 
report and the information provided by Cambridge Constabulary and 
Public Health as attached in Appendix E of the officer’s report. 

 
 
 

The meeting ended at 11.30 am 
 
 
 
 

CHAIR 
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Table is a comparison from a search of Autotrader on 19th March 2024.  

 

Search criteria: 

Type of vehicle – Estate, Hatchback, Saloon and MPV 

Age: 2013 and newer 

Mileage: Up-to 50,000 miles 

Doors: 5 door 

 

Current fleet make up and most popular make: 

Electric – we have 61 electric vehicles licensed and the most popular vehicle make is Nissan with 26.  

Ultra-low (plug-in) – we have 33 ultra low vehicles and the most popular vehicle make is Hyundai with 8, Toyota with 6 and 

Mercedes with 6. 

Standard Hybrid – we have 89 standard hybrid vehicles licensed and the most popular make is Toyota with 74. 
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 Electric Nissan 

(Electric) 

Ultra Low 

(Plug in) 

Hyundai 

(Ultra Low) 

Toyota (Ultra 

Low) 

Mercedes 

(Ultra Low) 

Standard 

Hybrid 

Toyota 

(Standard 

Hybrid) 

No. available 

nationwide 

7800 1295 2407 88 38 182 7015 3422 

No. of Silver 

available 

nationwide 

352 87 143 15 2 19 637 404 

Lowest Price £3650 £3650 £9650 £13490 £11495 £14499 £6000 £7270 

Highest Price £168000 £36140 £79999 £22368 £28650 £61509 £40770 £37395 

No. available 

within 50 miles of 

Cambridge 

1786 238 473 24 18 58 1466 721 

No. of Silver 

available 

nationwide 

91 13 30 3 1 4 128 71 

Lowest Price £3900 £4650 £9995 £14250 £11495 £16458 £6750 £8200 

Highest Price £168000 £36140 £66750 £28650 £28650 £61509 £40455 £37395 

Performance Nissan leaf: 3-5miles 

/kwh - AVG MK2 Leaf: 

3.6 miles/kwh 

Hyundai Ioniq – 2016-22 

model Plug in Hybrid: 

  

 

Toyota Prius 2016-2022 

model real world MPG:-

50.94 Miles Per Gallon 

(combined) 
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All Electric miles /kwh: 

Average 4.15 mile/ kwh 

Real World MPG (Petrol) 

70.6 MPG 

Cost Per Mile 

comparison 

Cost per mile (Domestic 

Energy Price Cap 

24.5p/kwh):  

6.8p/mile 

Cambridge Taxi rate 

Rapid charge (57p/kwh): 

 15.8p/mile 

*OVO EV ‘Charge 

Anytime’ - smart tariff 

(7p/kwh) 

1.94p/mile 

Cost per mile (Domestic 

Energy Price Cap 

24.5p/kwh): electric 

5.9p/mile 

Cambridge Taxi rate Rapid 

charge (57p/kwh): Electric 

13.7p/mile 

Cost per mile @ £1.50 /litre 

petrol 9.6p/mile 

 

  Cost per mile @ £1.50 /litre 

13.4p/mile 

Battery Range Nissan Leaf Range by 

model year: 

2011-2015: 84 miles 

2016: 84-107 miles 

Hyundai Ioniq 2016-2022 

All electric range             

39 miles 

Toyota Prius 

Plug in 

Hybrid 

Mercedes-

Benz C 300 

e Plug-in 

Hybrid       

All Electric 

na na 
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Performance Data Sources: Green Car Guide / Auto Express  

2018: 150 miles 

2019: 226 miles 

2022: 239 Miles 

Combined Range 660 

miles 

All electric 

range:       

15.5 miles 

range:           

34miles 
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Age Requirements of Vehicle 

The policy allows a vehicle licence to be renewed if the vehicle is less than 11 years old.  

Research has been carried out to show when the current licensed vehicles would reach the 11 year age limit.  

 Standard 

Hybrid 

HCVs 

Change 

from 

current 

total 

Standard 

Hybrid 

PHVs 

Change 

from 

current 

total 

Petrol or 

Diesel 

HCVs (not 

including 

WAVs) 

Change 

from 

current 

total 

Petrol or 

Diesel 

PHVs 

Change 

from 

current 

total 

All 52 N/A 31 N/A 44 N/A 33 N/A 

30th June 2024 52 0 31 0 43 -1 32 -1 

30th June 2025 50 -2 31 0 40 -4 29 -4 

30th June 2026 40 -12 29 -2 35 -9 23 -10 

30th June 2027 33 -19 27 -4 25 -19 15 -18 

30th June 2028 26 -26 24 -7 7 -37 1 -32 

30th June 2029 19 -33 23 -8 4 -40 1 -32 

30th June 2030 14 -38 19 -12 0 -44 0 -33 
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Based on the above information, between the 1st July 2024 and 30th June 2025, only 2 standard Hybrid vehicles would not have the 

licence renewed due to the age of the vehicle. By 30th June 2026 a further 12 Standard Hybrid Vehicles would be too old to renew 

the licence. This is 14 Standard Hybrid vehicles out of the 372 total vehicles on the fleet that would be impacted by the change and 

have to find a different type of vehicle to licence. 
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